Town of Maxton

North Carolina

Board of Commissioners Meeting

Minutes

September 15, 2009

The Town of Maxton Board of Commissioners held its regular meeting on Tuesday, September 15, 2009 with the following members present:

Mayor Gladys M. Dean

Commissioner Ray Oxendine

Commissioner James McClanathan

Mayor Pro Tem Morton

Commissioner Vivian Morrison
Members absent:

Commissioner Sallie McLean

Staff Present: Town Manager Tatum, Town Clerk Smith, Town Attorney Nick Sojka and Police Captain Deese 

CALL TO ORDER

Mayor Gladys Dean gave the welcome and called the September 15, 2009 work session of the Town of Maxton Board of Commissioners to order at 7:00 p.m.

Invocation:  The invocation was given by Commissioner James McClanathan

WORK SESSION

Old Business Items

1. Vacant Lots

We have pictures of all vacant lots in the Town and are sending a letter to located owners requesting payment for the grass cutting done by the Town employees, this letter will also advise the property owners that they will need to take care of their own properties going forward. Tax liens will be charged to any property not paid or until owner(s) can be located and will follow-up until all property owners have been identified.
2. Bid for old Cars and Equipment

We have compiled the list of old cars and equipment to be placed up for bid. Please see list in your Consent Agenda/Work Session Folder.

3. Board of Commissioners Mid-Year Retreat

Commissioners’ McLean and Morrison have given their dates of availability for the Mid-Year Retreat. Dates are needed as soon as possible in order to secure a location for these dates. It appears that there are two two-day dates that may work, please let me know your availability for October 15th and 16th or October 22nd and 23rd. 

Mayor Dean and Mayor Pro Tem Morton said that one day should be sufficient. A discussion ensued about the dates and agreement was reached that Thursday, October 22nd  from 6 pm – 9 pm would work if we can secure the Laurinburg Maxton Airport. If the airport cannot be secured then 2nd option would be to use the Maxton library.  With no further discussion proceeded to New Business Items.

New Business Items

1. Code Enforcement Officer – Felicia Locklear – Lumber River Council of Governments

Ms. Locklear formerly worked with the Town of Maxton as Code Enforcement Officer and at the request of the Board of Commissioners to look into code enforcement issues in the Town; I would like to secure Ms. Locklear as Code Enforcement Officer to address some of the pressing code violations in the Town.

Commissioner Oxendine said that he was very disappointed with her performance. Mayor Dean said that she had continued to bill us even after she was no longer working with the Town. Commissioner Morrison asked, “Why was she dismissed?” Interim Town Manager Tyndall answered that the former Town Manager had dismissed her when she took over as Code Enforcement Officer. Commissioner McClanathan said that the Town should look at other persons as well. Mayor Dean asked Interim Town Manager Tyndall to discuss with Jim Perry with the LRCOG other Code Enforcement persons. Board of Commissioners would like Interim Town Manager to get MS. Locklear to appear before the Board at the next meeting and secure other persons if necessary.

2. Bill Cowen – McGill & Associates – Clean Water Partners’ Infrastructure Program 

Mr. Cowen of the McGill & Associates will discuss the Intent to Apply Form for Clean Water Partners’ Infrastructure Program. Mr. Cowen is submitting a Planning Grant application to help the town with their CIP Program. The form is located in the Consent Agenda/Work Session Folder for your review.  
Mayor Dean asked if Mr. Cowen would be available at the meeting to explain more about this item. Interim Town Manager Tyndall said that he would be at the meeting to explain further the plan to apply for this grant. 

3.  Amendment No. 1 to Owner-Engineer Agreement from the Wooten Company

Chad Easter from the Wooten Company has submitted an amendment for the sewer and street improvements on Graham St asking that we approve the amendment to the contractor’s original contract.  
4.  Taser Policy Addendum – Captain Tammy Deese

Captain Tammy Deese will demonstrate the Taser Paton and asking the board to adopt the Maxton Police Department Taser Policy Addendum.  More information is located in your Consent Agent/Work Session folder.
Mayor adjourns the Work Session at 7:25 p.m.
Town of Maxton

Board of Commissioners Meeting

September 15, 2009

 7:30 PM

MINUTES
CALL TO ORDER

Mayor Gladys Dean gave the welcome and called the September 15, 2009 regular meeting of the Town of Maxton Board of Commissioners to order at 7:30 p.m. 

Invocation:  The invocation was given by Commissioner Ray Oxendine.
Adoption of Proposed Agenda - Mayor Gladys Dean asked for a motion to adopt the proposed agenda with the deletion.  Mayor Pro Tem Morton motioned to approve the proposed agenda with the deletion of public hearing.  Commissioner Oxendine seconded the motion.   The vote was unanimous. The motion carried.

Consent Agenda - Mayor Gladys Dean asked for a motion to adopt the consent agenda.  Mayor Pro Tem Morton motioned to approve the consent agenda.  Commissioner Morrison seconded the motion.   The vote was unanimous. The motion carried.

1.  Minutes:  

Regular Meeting: June 16, 2009



July 21, 2009

Special Meeting:
June 3, 2009



June 15, 2009



June 15, 2009 Closed Session



June 25, 2009



July 8, 2009



July 8, 2009 Closed Session

Retreat:

March 23-25, 2009 


2.  Tax Releases

Public Hearings

Special Presentation - None
Introduction of New Staff Members - None  

Old Business

1. Vacant Lots 

 Recommendation: No action required

2. Bid for Old Cars and Equipment


Recommendation:  Put items up for bid

Mayor Gladys Dean opened the floor for the motion. Mayor Pro Tem Morton motioned that the Board approve putting the old cars and equipment up for bid. Commissioner Oxendine seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous. The motion carried.
Mayor Dean asked if the Town would need to be formally advertised? Attorney Sojka said that it probably wouldn’t be necessary. 

3. Board of Commissioners Mid-Year Retreat
Mayor Gladys Dean opened the floor for the motion. Commissioner Oxendine motioned that the Board approve having the Commissioners Retreat on Thursday October 22nd. Mayor Pro Tem Morton seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous. The motion carried.
New Business

1. Code Enforcement Officer – Felicia Locklear – Lumber River Council of Governments

Mayor Gladys Dean opened the floor for the motion. Mayor Pro Tem Morton motioned that the Board table the decision of hiring a code enforcement officer until getting further information. Commissioner Oxendine seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous. The motion carried.
2. Bill Cowan - McGill & Associates – Clean Water Partners’ Infrastructure Program 

Mr. Bill Cowen came forward to present information on his company’s intent to apply for the Clean Water Partners’ Infrastructure Program grant. His firm needs a resolution to move forward with this application. Mayor Dean asked that Mr. Cowan share some information on the previous meeting that they had. Mr. Cowen said that the most urgent need was the lift stations in Maxton. 
Recommendation:  Approve the Intent to apply form for the Clean Water Partners Infrastructure Program. 
Mayor Gladys Dean opened the floor for the motion. Mayor Pro Tem Morton motioned that the Board approve the Intent to apply form for the Clean Water Partners Infrastructure Program.  Commissioner Morrison seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous. The motion carried.

3.  Amendment No. 1 to Owner-Engineer Agreement from the Wooten Company


Recommendation:  Approve the amendment no. 1 to Owner – Engineer agreement.

Mayor Gladys Dean opened the floor for the motion. Mayor Pro Tem Morton motioned that the Board approve the amendment no. 1 to Owner – Engineer agreement. Commissioner Oxendine seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous. The motion carried.
4.  Taser Policy Addendum – Captain Tammy Deese
Captain Deese came forward to demonstrate the Taser Baton and give further information on how it affects a person. Commissioner Morrison asked, “how will it be used?” Captain Deese said that it is used secondary to verbal commands. Commissioner McClanathan said that he is concerned when officers get into a hand to hand confrontation with a “bad guy”. It is his opinion that there should be a more liberal policy for the use of this type of force. Captain Deese said not only do these protect the officers but also is safer for the suspect it is being used on. Commissioner Morrison asked if this addendum is accepted, “how soon will it go into effect?” Captain Deese said as soon as the officers are trained on the Batons. Mayor Dean asked, “if we have enough of them?” Captain Deese said that the Town has three of them. 

Recommendation: Accept the Maxton Police Taser Addendum.
Mayor Gladys Dean opened the floor for the motion. Mayor Pro Tem Morton motioned that the Board approve the Maxton Police Taser Addendum. Commissioner McClanathan seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous. The motion carried.
Reports

1. Commissioner’s Reports

2. Manager’s Report

A. URGENT REPAIR PROGRAM – The application deadline has passed and staff, along with Warren Wooten, have started evaluating the completed applications. Presently, one home is already being repaired.  

B. HOUSING PRESERVATION GRANT PROGRAM – We started accepting application for the Housing Preservation grant. Warren and Ms. Johnson from USDA will meet to review the applications next week.
C. CDBG –Water/Sewer repairs done and Graham Street Project in process of tearing down several houses and refurbish.
D. PATTERSON BULDING (TOWN HALL) ROOF REPLACE STATUS –
Mr. Britt is working with the Chief on where he can locate a dumpster before beginning construction on roof.

E. FREIGHT BUILDING – Because we didn’t receive ANY proposals for the Restaurant. We are forced to re-advertise the RFP. 
F. NC STEP – All quarterly reports have been prepared and submitted to the Rural Center. Implementation report is almost finished. Interim Town Manager will be submitting all financial reports next Friday Sept. 18, 2009.
G. DOWNTOWN ENHANCEMENT PROJECT – Working with Jim Turner to try to secure more revenue from DOT.
H. CLEAN WATER MANAGEMENT TRUST FUND I & I Project –J.D. Freeman from Hobbs Upchurch Associates has reported that work will resume next week with the I & I Project.

3.  Police Report

Captain Deese said that arrests have been made on the break-ins that Maxton has been experiencing. Commissioner McClanathan asked if the press could do a better job of reporting correctly on Maxton. He continued to say that he would like to see when the suspects are caught as well so that people will understand that things are being done to apprehend persons that commit crimes in Maxton. Commissioner Morrison asked why there is only one officer during the hours of 3am – 6am? Captain Deese said that they will look into that. Mayor Pro Tem Morton asked why the Board is not being contacted when a crime takes place in Maxton? Interim Town Manager Tyndall said that she had prepared a form for the dispatchers to sign indicating that they will inform the Commissioners. Commissioner Morrison said that the Minute Shop continues to be a problem when it comes to loitering. Captain Deese said that she thinks there should be a loitering ordinance. A discussion ensued about the loitering policy that should already be in place. Mayor Pro Tem also said there should be an ordinance that if a business closes in the downtown district, they have 30 days to take down their sign. Commissioner McClanathan asked if Interim Town Manager Tyndall could bring this back up at the next Board meeting.
Announcements

1. The Unity Pull for Tourism will take place October 1, 2009 from 11:00 a.m. – 1:00 p.m. at Main Street/Cole Park. Highlights of the day include music by various artists, meet Harold “Chief Iron Bear” Collins, information and food vendors, Maxton tourist attractions and much more. Everyone is encouraged to attend this exciting event.
2. A Reminder was sent in the August water bills. The U.S. Census Bureau is issuing a call to action for every resident of our nation…”Be Counted in 2010”. More information on the 2010 Census is available at Maxton Town Hall.

3. Mr. Green and Larry Combs will be attending a “How to Apply” grant workshop Tues. Sept. 15, 2009.  Also, attending Drought Bill” workshop at Lumberton on Sept. 22, 2009.
4. Lumber River Council of Governments will hold its Full Council Meeting on September 17, 2009 at 7:00 p.m. at 30 CJ Walker Road/COMtech Park in Pembroke, NC.
Public Forum
Mayor Dean declared the public forum open at 8:05 p.m.
James McDougald, The Maxton Times, 844-2646 came forward to voice his concerns about the Police Report and why the media is receiving selected information.

Diane Dixon of Patterson Street expressed her concern about double tax forms that were received from the Town office.  She also expressed concerns about the fact that only parcel numbers were given as descriptions and shouldn’t have to do that. 

Another gentleman came forward, his number is 910-922-8040, with two concerns, the last two activities in the Park and the music was very vulgar and this music is being played late. He commended the police department on visibility. He asked what officers in the Town are doing about people walking late at night just wandering the streets.

Mr. Sullivan came forward to give an update on his progress on the Town Hall Clock. He said that they have removed some parts and replaced the cleaned parts. He said no parts have had to be replaced yet, so far just cleaning it.

 No one else came forward so Mayor Dean declared the public forum closed at 8:15

Closed Session -
Industry




Consult with Town Attorney

Mayor Dean asked for a motion to go into closed session. Mayor Pro Tem Morton made a motion to go into closed session under. GS 143-318,11A3, GS 143-318.11 A4, GS 143-318.11 A6.  Commissioner McClanathan seconded the motion.  The vote was unanimous. 
Mayor Dean asked for a motion to come out of closed session and go into open session. Mayor Pro Tem Morton made a motion to come out of closed session and go into open session.  Commissioner Morrison seconded the motion.  The vote was unanimous. 
5.  Signature Resolutions for Lumbee Bank

Recommendation:  Approve the signature resolutions for Lumbee Bank accounts.

Mayor Gladys Dean opened the floor for the motion. Mayor Pro Tem Morton motioned that the Board approve the signature resolutions for Lumbee Bank accounts. Commissioner McClanathan seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous. The motion carried.
Recessed

Mayor Dean asked for a motion to recess the meeting until September 21st at 10 am. Mayor Pro Tem Morton made a motion to recess the meeting until September 21st at 10 am.  Commissioner McClanathan seconded the motion.  The vote was unanimous.  

The Town of Maxton Board of Commissioners held its reconvened meeting on Monday, September 21, 2009 with the following members present:

Mayor Gladys M. Dean

Commissioner Ray Oxendine

Mayor Pro Tem Morton

Commissioner Vivian Morrison
Members absent:

Commissioner Sallie McLean

Commissioner James McClanathan

Staff Present: Interim Town Manager Tyndall, Town Clerk Smith, and Town Attorney Nick Sojka
CALL TO ORDER

Mayor Gladys Dean gave the welcome and called the reconvened September 21, 2009 meeting of the Town of Maxton Board of Commissioners to order at 10:05 am

Warren Wooten came forward and presented background information on CDBG-R Community Youth Center Project. 

Recessed
Mayor Dean asked for a motion to recess the meeting until September 23rd at 5:30 pm. Mayor Pro Tem Morton made a motion to recess the meeting until September 23rd  at 5:30 pm.  Commissioner Oxendine seconded the motion.  The vote was unanimous.  
The meeting was not called to order because a quorum could not be declared for The Town of Maxton Board of Commissioners Wednesday, September 23, 2009 and the guest speaker did not appear.
____________________________

       

________________________________

Mayor Gladys Dean    


       

Town Clerk, Twanda R. Smith

